

MINUTES

November 28, 2012
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
David Belcher, Lisa Bloom, Angi Brenton, Shawn Collins, Chris Cooper, Cheryl Daly, Yang Fan, Patricia Foley, George Ford, Katy Ginanni, Mary Jean Herzog, Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson,  Rebecca Lasher, Erin McNelis, Steve Miller, Leigh Odom, Malcolm Powell, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Ben Tholkes, Cheryl Waters-Tormey

Members with Proxies:
Andrew Adams, Leroy Kauffman,  Elizabeth McRae, Justin Menikelli

Members Absent: 
Marc Yops

Recorder: 

Ann Green

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________
Approval of the Minutes
Motion:

The minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of October 31, 2012 and the overflow meeting of November 7, 2012 were approved as presented.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________

Chancellor’s Update/David Belcher:

Dr. Belcher reported on the topics of Organizational Structure Review, Regional Conference on Economic Development, P16 Western North Carolina Consortium, WCU Association of Retired Faculty and Staff and Enrollment Issues. The Chancellor’s written Faculty Senate Report is included as Attachment 1.

Questions and discussion after Dr. Belcher’s report touched on a range of topics including 1) the UNC Strategic Plan for the UNC system, 2) that it has become apparent to the task force working on organization structure review that several processes around campus may need to be looked at for possible simplification, 3) that conversations on healthcare and other benefits are continuing with the Board of Governors, and 4) that responses to the comments from the suggestion box on campus are being gathered from points around campus.
SGA/Dylan Dunford:

SGA has amended the germ bill to accommodate the welfare of faculty and staff along with students. They have talked to the radio station about transforming the music from classic rock to top forties hits. They are also interested in the library staying open until 2:00 a.m. Senator, Ricky Greene, has formed a committee to work on this and plans are in place to meet with the Dean of the Library soon.
Staff Senate/Robin Hitch:

None Given.
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Academic Policy and Review Council (APRC)/David Hudson, Chair: 

David shared that there is a meeting between the Liberal Studies Committee and University Curriculum Committee regarding the General Education / Liberal Studies Task Force document that was put forth. With the activity at the state level with Strategic Planning, David said they will hold and wait until around January to finalize their decisions and thoughts on general education. 
The only curriculum item coming forward that requires a vote is a new post-baccalaureate certificate. This certificate program is at the request of an outside industry.
Vote on Innovation Management post-baccalaureate certificate:

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstentions: 0
The vote passes.
Collegial Review Council (CRC)/Vicki Szabo, Chair:

The CRC is continuing to work on abstention and is working with the legal department on the correct language to use. They hope to underscore the gravity of the task and why people should not abstain from voting unless there is a conflict of interest. The language is important, but mostly they want to inform people about why abstention is problematic. According to Vicki, apart from a genuine conflict of interest, in most cases there should be no reason to abstain.
They are also working on Digital Measures and have had a meeting with representatives from Faculty Commons. They will be working with Mark Lord on a committee that Mark is forming in January. There are innumerable issues involved with Digital Measures. If it is going to be mandated from GA, it would be a great tool for AFE process, but there are many questions. There are a few tenure promotion issues cropping up and Vicki said they will be proposing a few Faculty Handbook corrections in January.
Faculty Affairs Council (FAC)/Christopher Cooper, Chair 
Vicki Szabo reported for Chris Cooper that there was a resolution brought forth to FAC, which was sent back to the author. Members of FAC added that it was a statement for Athletics at WCU. They discussed the wording and decided to send it back.

A motion was made was passed unanimously to change the order of the meeting. 
SENATE REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Administrative Report/Provost Angi Brenton

Provost Brenton updated Senate on a few items. The Program Prioritization Task Force is in place and progress is being made. A faculty forum is scheduled for January 16th.  Material will be sent out by the end of next week to give people time to give it consideration before the forum. Vicki added that it took them awhile to get information from other institutions, but that they got really good information. It was worth taking the extra time to get the information. 

Dr. Brenton spoke about Digital Measures and that there are a lot of initiatives going on at GA right now; that it would be beneficial to faculty and that we are handicapped because we don’t have consistent use of Digital Measures across campus. She referred to REACH NC, a new research database, as one example where we are at a disadvantage. Because of the Board of Governors focus, they are becoming very interested in faculty workloads. Workload reports and institutional summaries would be almost instantaneous with the use of Digital Measures. Dr. Brenton cited other examples where using Digital Measures would be very advantageous and feels it is time for WCU to look at using it university-wide. Not to do so would cause increasingly huge amounts of work trying to comply with requests that are received. Decisions would need to be made as to what Digital Measures will be used for other than institutional data reporting. It may be used for annual faculty evaluations, and tenure and promotion. Mark Lord will be forming a task force to look at what we need to do to make Digital Measures work for us.
The Chancellor has committed to eliminating the structural deficit in three years. A large reduction has been made this past year, but we are still looking at a deficit of $1.7 to $2.4 million. The deficit has been covered in the past by having ongoing positions coming from one-time funds. The chancellor has asked a group to look at ways that we might grow our way out of the deficit rather than looking at cuts. Dr. Brenton named a few areas they are looking at that may be opportunities for growth such as some programs that have capacity for growth or some programs where adding even a couple more students could produce a large amount of revenue because of the way some programs are funded under the twelve cell funding matrix. They are also looking at growth options that don’t involve liberal studies so that more pressure isn’t added to liberal studies. They think they have come up with options to help eliminate some of the deficit by as much as $700,000 to $1.2 million per year.

Tim Haack from Academic Partnerships has been invited back for a date in January. Academic Partnerships is a firm that works exclusively with public universities to identify online programs that have potential for a broader market. Exploratory conversations have already taken place with Academic Partnerships and Dr. Brenton has been involved with a couple of campus’ that have had success with them. Dr. Brenton thinks it is worth exploring especially in this era where our only new income comes from growth. She proposes to bring Tim Haack back for a day with two to three scheduled sessions during the day for anyone who is interested to come and hear more. Discussion continued.  
Dr. Brenton finished by stating that they are trying to move ahead with the Millennial Campus initiative. They are looking at how to finish building out infrastructure, roads, and also looking at priorities for desired first lease agreements with private entities. The select commission report recommended that a director be hired as soon as possible for the Millennial Initiative. It was recommended that the director report to the Provost and academic affairs and that it is important that campus partnerships and initiatives be developed with faculty and students and the criteria used in determining initiatives is how does it benefit our students? Dr. Brenton said they will probably establish a task force on the millennial initiative predominately composed of faculty with a few external members as well. Dr. Brenton thinks the committee will be able to help them move forward with how to create the director position. She feels the position will be broader than just millennial initiatives with a possible title of either Executive Director or Assistant Provost of Millennial Initiatives, Regional Directives and Economic Development. This position would be a nexus between campus and community needs. 
Faculty Senate Chair Report/Mary Jean Herzog, Chair

Mary Jean asked for questions on her written report. 

Q: Can you comment a little bit on the faculty identity issue and the disconnect that some people may have expressed to you in terms of Cullowhee versus online or Biltmore Park.
A: Quite a few people have mentioned this concern in that they feel there has been a diminishing of the sense of community at Western. It isn’t something that has just happened this year, or last year; it has been going on for quite a long time with the preponderance of online courses…When I talked to Dr. Belcher about it, I mentioned how great it would be if Cullowhee were a real town and how great it would be to capture that and highlight that and also have a destination an hour away. It’s actually a conversation that’s been going on for quite a long time.
EXTERNAL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

IT/Anna McFadden

Anna reported there is a pending decision about email that needs to be made to either upgrade Exchange or outsource campus email. It’s a big decision and they would like to put together a group to look at options, develop criteria, bring information to the campus and get recommendations to make a decision. Anna is looking for a representative from Faculty Senate. They will have other faculty representatives and a representative from staff senate. Project Manager Director, Al Sanders, is chairing the task force. Christopher Hoyt volunteered to serve on the committee. 
OTHER REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Old Business: 
Rules Committee/Erin McNelis/Chair:
There are five resolutions brought up at the last meeting that with some modifications and a narrowing of options based on recommendations these resolutions are being presented again today. From the three to four options that were previously considered, the option regarding the Faculty Senate vice chair position presented today is for a Chair Elect/Past Chair position in place of the Vice Chair as of the spring 2013 elections. The officers of the General Faculty would then be the Chair, the Chair-elect, the Past-Chair, and the Secretary.
Q: Are we changing the vice chair position or both chair and …because the term for the chair changes?
A: (Length of) term for the chair stays, terminology – yes that would change as well.

Q: So, when you agree to run for vice chair, you’re committing to 3 years?

A: When you agree to run for chair-elect (new terminology), you are making a commitment to three years.

Q: There will be an election for chair elect this spring?

A: If this passes, yes.

Q: My only question is why (unclear).. past chair with the current system, but if you have been sort of trained with chair elect the year before then why can’t you just be done after chair? Why do you need a past chair if by the time you take over as chair you’ve had your year (as chair elect)?
A: One possible way is, and this is just my opinion, is I don’t think one year in chair elect is necessarily going to be sufficient training. Until you are in the chair position there’s still much that you don’t have the ability to be trained to do.
Q: But if that logic holds then you would want two years chair and one year chair elect or something. I don’t get the past.
Q: It means that at any point you have two people with experience. 

A: If you are training for 2 years or you are chair for 2 years, you have some point in time where you don’t have another person. If you are training for 2 years and then you become the chair and you don’t have a past chair, then who’s the person in training? It depends on the terms… if it’s a two year term then the chair elect is a 4-year commitment.
Q: I guess my thought is to make it less commitment - 2 years. One year elect and one year chair.

A: Again, other options could be to choose not to have anything and we stick with what we’ve got.

Q: I think the thought behind this was to split the labor a little bit more. That was one of the problems with attracting anybody. 

Discussion continued. 

Vote on Resolution: Change from Vice Chair to Chair-Elect/Past-Chair (Faculty Constitution Section 1.7)
Yes: Majority

No: 0

Abstain: 1

The Motion Passed.

The resolution on Senate Leadership Candidate Eligibility (Faculty Constitution 1.7.1) was addressed next. Erin explained this resolution was brought up in the previous meeting and is attempting to align the requirements for eligibility to run to those of other committees in particular, CONEC. The thinking is that you should have a certain number of years as a full time faculty member at Western, before you take on a serious commitment like this. 

There was a suggestion to add “at WCU” to the statement and this was accepted as a friendly amendment.
Vote on Resolution: Change from Vice Chair to Chair-Elect/Past-Chair (Faculty Constitution Section 1.7)

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstain: 0

The Motion Passed.

The proposed resolution on the Committee Elections for which CONEC is responsible was the next discussion. The purpose of this resolution is to help CONEC and the CONEC chair to know what elections they need to help run. Over the past few years some structures of university level committees have changed and have included elections for committees such as the newly added Budget Advisory Committee and the Athletics Committee. This will put language in the Handbook to clarify these elections. There was no discussion.
Vote on Resolution: Including University Committees with Members Elected by the General Faculty in the Faculty Constitution (Article 1, Section 8):

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstain: 0

The Motion Passed.
Next up was a Resolution on Clarifying Elections for the Liberal Studies and University Curriculum Committees. There have been some changes in the last few years with the university level committees with electing members. This is to clarify who is to elect these members. In the past few years it has been interpreted that the college elects their representatives which is along the lines of what the college does for the university Collegial Review Committee. The other option is like the Faculty Grievance Committee where each college puts forth nominees, but the entire faculty elects. This resolution is proposing that the colleges elect their representatives.  There was no discussion.
Vote on Resolution: Clarifying Elections for the Liberal Studies and University Curriculum Committees (Faculty Constitution, Article II Section 10)

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstain: 0

The Motion Passed.

The last resolution presented was on Adjusting Timeline for Senator Elections (Article II, Section 3.8).
This resolution had also been presented at the last meeting. According to the Handbook, elections should be held by February 15 of each year. The purpose of this resolution is to make it a more reasonable date so that it will be in time for senate committees to be made up before the summer and that newly elected people will have the opportunity to sit in at the last senate meeting of the year. 
Q: Did we discuss enforcement in any way? We can pass this, but if the deans won’t enforce it, there’s nothing we can do.

Q: We brought it up last time and the consensus was that we can use moral persuasion.

Q: And the senators can pressure the deans.

Discussion Continued. Erin mentioned that she will look and that there are places with council assignments if a dean has been asked to make an appointment and does not in a timely fashion, one is made for them. She doesn’t think there is such a stipulation in the Senate. They have usually been begging or pleading or waiting for the appointments. Dr. Brenton advised Erin to send anyone who has not responded by the date and she will try to follow up. 

Vote on Resolution: Adjusting Timeline for Senator Elections (Article II, Section 3.8).

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstain: 0

The Motion Passed.

Erin let Senate know in regards to these resolutions she will send an email to the colleges and deans saying that this will go to the faculty for a vote. These proposals are not official until the faculty votes on these changes. Erin also mentioned that if Senators can be at their college meetings, this may be something that would be discussed or that people may want to know about; to please be available to help discuss.
New Business:
None.
The meeting was adjourned.

Attachment 1
Faculty Senate Meeting

November 28, 2012

Chancellor’s Report

Organizational Structure Review Update
As you know, I asked a small task force led by Craig Fowler and Dianne Lynch to review our non-academic structure for possible reorganization recommendations.  That task force has been working diligently, interviewing people from across the non-academic divisions of the university and seeking input from academic leadership as well.  I have not yet received final recommendations from the task force, though I have met with the group once to get a feel for some of their preliminary thoughts.  I anticipate that I will receive the task force’s final recommendations by the first of the year.  I will weigh any recommendations carefully before deciding whether or not to accept them.  It may be that some decisions will be easier to make than others, and I thus may announce structural changes in multiple sets.  Any reorganization which might occur, however large or small, will necessitate a carefully orchestrated process to ensure the smoothest possible transition.  I will let you know if and when I make structural change decisions and will keep you informed about transition logistics.

On a related note, the task force has not only focused attention on organizational structure but has also been compiling a list of university processes which need to be revisited in order to streamline the way WCU does business.  I am very grateful to the task force for undertaking this additional responsibility, and we as a university will begin looking at those processes in the near future.

Regional Conference on Economic Development
In my installation address last spring, I announced intentions to convene an annual conference of regional leaders and thinkers to explore regional strategies focused on community and economic development.  Dr. Betty Farmer, Professor of Communication, chairs the steering committee comprised of Provost Angi Brenton, Regional SBTDC Director Wendy Cagle, Dr. Chris Cooper, Dr. Steve Ha, Dr. Darrell Parker, Dr. Mike Smith, graduate student Rebecca Duley, undergraduate student Alisha Lambert, Land-of-Sky Regional Council Interim Director Danna Stansbury, and recent transplant to Asheville Dr. Bill Sederburg, former President of Ferris State University, former President of Utah Valley University, and former Utah Commissioner of Higher Education.  The first regional conference will take place on the WCU campus in September 2013.  The steering committee is currently focused on researching and consulting with organizations who already host conferences to ensure that WCU’s will be value-added to the ongoing regional dialogue in Western North Carolina.  The steering committee plans to have the 2013 conference theme and format finalized by the end of this semester.

P-16 Western North Carolina Education Consortium
Also in my installation address last spring, I announced commitment to convene an education consortium consisting of university, community college, and K-12 leadership, a group designed to lead a genuinely seamless approach to tackling such significant educational issues such as math proficiency and literacy which cut across all educational sectors.  Dr. Dale Carpenter, Interim Dean of the College of Education and Allied Professions, and Dr. Elaine Franklin, Executive Director of the North Carolina Center for the Advancement of Teaching, have agreed to co-chair this endeavor, and are focusing initial efforts of this initiative on math proficiency.  Dale and Elaine are leading a steering committee comprised of math teachers at elementary, secondary, and post-secondary levels, a public school superintendent, community college dean, industry executive, and community leaders.   The steering committee has had its first meeting which resulted in two initial recommendations:  1) to convene teams of math educators across the region at all levels to learn from each other content and methods to achieve a seamless curriculum in light of the new common core adopted by the state; and 2) to develop strategies and resources aimed at preschool math awareness for parents and other caregivers.  

I am grateful to Dale, Elaine, and their steering committee for their leadership of this undertaking, and I anticipate positive, long-term outcomes as this new effort matures.

WCU Association of Retired Faculty and Staff
I am really pleased that a group of retired WCU faculty and staff have begun a grass-roots effort to establish the WCU Association of Retired Faculty and Staff.  This group, led by Professor Emeritus Dr. Gordon Mercer, has researched such associations at UNC-Chapel Hill and NCSU to stimulate local thinking about the purposes and organization of a WCU version.  I am working with the group to produce a survey to be sent to WCU retirees to gauge interest as we launch the association in the spring.

Enrollment Issues
Inasmuch as new funding is currently tied almost exclusively to enrollment growth (enrollment growth funding and tuition/fees), allow me to provide a brief early update on enrollment for next fall.  WCU has already received well over 10,000 applications for Fall 2013 (we received 15,250 total for Fall 2012) and quality indicators are holding steady.  The November 10 Open House for prospective students and their parents was the largest in WCU’s history – 2,600 students and family members registered to attend.  I attended part of the early morning activities myself and can attest that the event was first-class.  I am grateful to the many faculty and staff who committed part of their Saturday to the occasion.

As you know, one of the most important ways which WCU can impact its Fall 2013 numbers is by retaining current students.  WCU experienced a significant jump (1.6%) in its fall-to-fall retention rates between 2011 and 2012.  The first sign of how the university is doing in freshman retention will appear in January when we take note of our fall-to-spring retention.  Last year, WCU retained 88% of its freshman class to spring semester; an even higher retention rate this January would be a great omen for our fall retention rates.

As always, thank you for all you do for our university.  I am proud to work with faculty and staff who are so committed to their university.

Happy Holidays!

David Belcher

Chancellor
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